
September 10, 2026 | By Arloc Sherman, Gideon Lukens, and Victoria Hunter Gibney

What to Watch for in Next Week's Release of Census Data on Income, Poverty, and Health Insurance in 2025

Next Tuesday, the Census Bureau will release 2025 data on household income, poverty, and health insurance.

Median income could rise thanks to growth in inflation-adjusted earnings in 2025, but a key measure of poverty may grow because of the rising cost of basic needs and other factors.

The 2025 data will be a key benchmark for tracking the future effects of the harmful 2025 Republican reconciliation law's cuts to millions of people's food assistance and health care, the largest such cuts in U.S. history. The data, reflecting circumstances before the bulk of the reconciliation law's cuts take effect, will show the important role food assistance from the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) played in lifting people above the poverty line and that Medicaid and Affordable Care Act (ACA) marketplace coverage played in providing affordable health coverage. Future years' Census data will show the growing impact of the reconciliation law's deep benefit cuts if they are not reversed. Other data show the reconciliation law has already taken away food assistance and health coverage from millions of people, and these losses will continue to grow over time as more of the provisions take effect.

And, although the Trump Administration has begun to undermine the data that policymakers need to evaluate policy impacts and to encroach on the Census Bureau's long-established independence – such as by ending long-standing collection of food insecurity data (traditionally released in early September) and taking steps to interfere with the content of the 2030 Census – we continue to have confidence in the integrity of the Current Population Survey (CPS) figures due out next week.

Here are four main points to be aware of regarding the 2025 data.

- 1. Poverty and health insurance figures for 2025 won't yet reflect most of the 2025 reconciliation law's cuts to food assistance and health coverage.**

They will, however, show the considerable impact programs like SNAP, Medicaid, and ACA marketplace coverage had on reducing poverty and uninsurance *before* the cuts, even while poverty, inequality, and the number of people without health coverage remained high in 2025.

The 2025 data will be a useful benchmark against which to measure the effects of the harmful Republican reconciliation law. Some of the law's changes to SNAP began in late 2025, including cuts that took away food assistance from certain immigrants with lawful statuses and expanded SNAP's existing provision that takes away benefits from people not meeting a harsh work requirement; states also started raising participation barriers in an effort to reduce error rates. But the law's larger impacts on annual poverty, uninsurance, and hardship are expected to hit in 2026 and deepen further in 2027 and beyond, as more provisions – including one taking away Medicaid coverage from people not meeting a work requirement – go into full effect.

Other data already available for 2026 show that millions of people are losing SNAP, as well as health coverage through Medicaid and the ACA marketplace. Between the 2025 reconciliation law's July 2025 enactment and May 2026, the number of people participating in SNAP has fallen 12 percent, or roughly 5 million people, which we estimate includes well over 1.5 million children. There is no sign that the decline is due primarily to an improving economy (unemployment rates have barely changed).¹ At the same time, nearly 2.2 million fewer people were enrolled in ACA marketplace coverage in February 2026 than December 2025, after Republicans allowed premium tax credit enhancements to expire and people's premium costs soared.² The 2025 reconciliation law's largest Medicaid cuts will start to hit in early 2027, including a policy that takes health coverage away from people who do not meet a work requirement.³

Overall, the reconciliation law, the expiration of the enhanced ACA premium tax credits that made marketplace coverage more affordable, and Trump Administration rule changes will cause about 15 million people to become uninsured by 2034, the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) projects.⁴ For SNAP, CBO estimated that ultimately 4 million will lose all or a substantial amount of their benefits. But as we've seen, more people are losing SNAP, and faster, than CBO predicted.⁵

2. A less commonly cited snapshot of health coverage at the time of the survey could show some of the initial impact of Republican cuts to ACA marketplace coverage.

While the headline CPS coverage estimates measure whether people had coverage at some point during the previous calendar year, a less commonly cited snapshot of coverage at the time of the survey, roughly March 2026, could be useful in providing an early look at the effects of the expiration of enhanced premium tax credits at the end of 2025. Following the expiration of the enhancements, roughly 3 million fewer people were enrolled in ACA marketplace coverage in February 2026 compared to February 2025.⁶ Tuesday's CPS data could show an increase in the uninsured rate from March 2025 to March 2026.

3. Median household income figures may rise as a result of rising real earnings in 2025, although inequality after taxes is likely to remain high.

Average weekly earnings of non-supervisory workers rose 1.3 percent faster than inflation in 2025, according to the Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS), suggesting median annual household income could rise modestly as well.

Inequality in after-tax income, however, could remain at or near its highest in recent years. Although the federal income tax system generally narrows income inequality, Congress chose to use the 2025 reconciliation law to instead continue and expand tax breaks that, if anything, are likely to slightly *widen* gaps in after-tax income.⁷ Last year's figures show inequality in after-tax income already stood at its highest in at least 17 years, in data starting in 2009, with the household at the 90th percentile making 9.85 times more than the household at the 10th percentile.⁸

4. The Supplemental Poverty Measure (SPM) is likely to rise due to a large rise in the SPM poverty *thresholds*, in part reflecting higher costs for many necessities.

SPM poverty thresholds rose between 4.4 percent and 6.3 percent from 2024 to 2025, according to BLS data released in August. The rise was due partly to rapid growth in a measure of prices for key necessities (food, clothing, shelter, utilities, and phone and internet access) that BLS uses in calculating the SPM thresholds; these costs rose 3.4 percent in 2025, BLS reported,⁹ outstripping the overall all-items consumer price index (CPI-U), which rose 2.6 percent.

Not all of the increase in SPM thresholds relates to 2025 prices. Driving the poverty thresholds up further were factors related to rising inflation-adjusted consumer spending on key necessities from 2019 to 2024. The SPM is intended to measure the number of people facing real strain to afford the basics. To keep this level relevant to society's gradually evolving living standards, and not just prices, it uses spending data from earlier years.

In 2025, the poverty threshold for a two-adult two-child family renting in an average-cost community is \$41,701.

We will particularly be watching how poverty trends may differ across racial and ethnic groups. One area of concern is that average monthly employment of Black people age 16 and older fell sharply in 2025, BLS data show, which could result in worse trends for Black households than white households.¹⁰

Technical Changes and Revisions Could Complicate Next Week's Findings

CBPP will also be watching for how the following technical concerns and data revisions affect interpretation of the 2025 estimates or trends:

- **Survey response rates.** Response patterns – the share and characteristics of people in a survey who finish the survey – may affect the accuracy of the income, poverty, and other data due out next week. In recent years, Census has regularly assessed non-response and its impact on income and poverty estimates, finding that survey response has been falling since 2020 and has been especially low for people with low income. The Census Bureau concluded that in 2024, non-response artificially raised median income estimates by “2 or 3 percent” and lowered the official poverty rate by 0.4 percentage points.¹¹ Last year, the Census Bureau released this assessment when the data were released. We will be watching for an updated analysis Tuesday. Census has sound ways to improve response, such as by increasing the number of attempts to reach non-responders and allowing online responses, but these will require increased funding from Congress.
- **Delays and loss of detail related to new privacy practices.** In June, a Commerce Department political appointee issued a directive telling Census to alter the methods it uses for protecting survey respondents’ privacy.¹² The new order limits the approved methods to coarsening (e.g. rounding or combining) or simply not publishing certain estimates. Widely criticized by demographers and data users, the order will in effect prevent Census from releasing data with as much detail as in the past, especially for small locations or groups.¹³ (The same directive led Census to delay release of 2025 American Community Survey data, which it would customarily release next Thursday but now plans to release later this year.¹⁴) Key questions are what data will be withheld, if any, in Tuesday’s reports, and whether the 2025 published data will be comparable with prior years’.
- **Revisions of pre-2025 SPM thresholds.** BLS and Census on July 17 released a routine technical correction of SPM thresholds for 2019 through 2024, and Census has released revised SPM poverty figures for those years. We expect Tuesday’s report to include these corrections, which modestly raise or lower SPM poverty rates depending on the year and a family’s home ownership status.¹⁵

Next Week’s Data Should Be Reliable, but Political Interference Elsewhere at Census Threatens Public Trust and May Hide Policies’ Harmful Effects

Although we have confidence in the integrity of the survey data due out next week, there have been instances of interference elsewhere at the long-independent Census Bureau.

Since January 2025, the Trump Administration has terminated federal data collection on topics that don't align with the Administration's views, such as food insecurity, climate change, or the LGBTQ+ population.¹⁶ For example, the Administration last year eliminated CPS food insecurity data, collected since 1996, that would have helped evaluate the impact of the Administration's SNAP and health care cuts on families' ability to afford food. Until this year, the CPS's annual food insecurity data were typically released in the first week of September.

This week, the Administration has proposed a regulatory change to exclude some immigrants from the next decennial census (used for apportioning representation in Congress among other purposes),¹⁷ a move seemingly at odds with long-standing legal understandings of the 14th Amendment's requirement that the decennial census count the "whole number of persons."¹⁸ The proposed rule would also prohibit the Census Bureau from including questions on race, ethnicity, and sexual orientation in the decennial census questionnaire; the decennial count has captured data on race since the first census in 1790.

Last month, in an apparent case of brazen meddling, the Census Bureau published a highly unusual report with no named authors that the White House said backed its claim of widespread fraud in the 2020 general election, a claim that has been repeatedly debunked. Independent news reports indicated that career Census Bureau staff were not involved in the report and former Census employees noted that the report's lack of named authors, clear methodology, or discussion of data limitations mark striking departures from Census's usual rigorous and transparent procedures.¹⁹ Around the same time, the Commerce Department, the Census Bureau's parent agency, appears to have quietly altered its Scientific Integrity directive to remove language prohibiting political influence over federal data.²⁰

We will monitor the forthcoming data to be sure that they continue to meet the Census Bureau's trusted standards.

¹ Dottie Rosenbaum *et al.*, "SNAP Tracker: People Are Losing Food Assistance as the Harmful 2025 Republican Reconciliation Law Is Implemented," CBPP, updated August 26, 2026, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/snap-tracker-people-are-losing-food-assistance-as-the-harmful-2025>. Dottie Rosenbaum and Joseph Llobrera, "Congress Should Stanch SNAP Participation Losses, Which Exceed CBO's Estimates," CBPP, June 30, 2026, <https://www.cbpp.org/blog/congress-should-stanch-snap-participation-losses-which-exceed-cbos-estimates>.

BLS figures show a seasonally adjusted unemployment rate of 4.3 percent in both July 2025 and May 2026. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "The Employment Situation – July 2025" and "The Employment Situation – May 2026," <https://www.bls.gov/bls/news-release/empsit.htm>.

² Enrollment is measured as the number of people with an active insurance plan who have paid their first month's premium, thus effectuating coverage. CBPP, "Health Coverage Tracker: Millions of People Are Losing Coverage Following 2025 Republican Policy Changes," updated September 2, 2026, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/health-coverage-tracker-millions-of-people-are-losing-coverage-following-2025>.

³ CBPP, "Timeline of Key Tax, SNAP, Health Care, and Immigration Eligibility Changes in the Megabill," June 2026, <https://www.cbpp.org/media/timeline-of-key-tax-snap-health-care-and-immigration-eligibility-changes-in-the-megabill>.

-
- ⁴ CBPP, “By the Numbers: Harmful Republican Megabill Will Take Health Coverage Away From Millions of People and Raise Families’ Costs,” updated August 27, 2025, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/by-the-numbers-harmful-republican-megabill-will-take-health-coverage-away-from>.
- ⁵ Rosenbaum and Llobrera.
- ⁶ CBPP, “Health Coverage Tracker.”
- ⁷ The after-tax estimates will likely account for three of the 2025 reconciliation law’s new tax provisions: raising the Child Tax Credit from \$2,000 to \$2,200 per child (a provision that leaves out 19 million children in families with low and moderate incomes); an expanded standard deduction; and a new deduction for seniors. The Tax Policy Center calculates that these and other provisions of the bill modestly increased inequality in after-tax income in 2025. Census data will not capture several other new tax cuts in 2025 related to tips and overtime income; increased tax deductions for generally wealthier taxpayers who pay high state and local taxes; or a provision taking Child Tax Credit eligibility away from children who don’t have at least one parent with a Social Security number. Counting those provisions, the Tax Policy Center estimates that the bill added an estimated 0.8 percent to the income of the highest one-fifth of households in 2025, substantially more than it added to the incomes of the bottom one-fifth (0.2 percent). Tax Policy Center, “T25-0229 – Reconciliation Bill, One Big Beautiful Bill Act (OBBA), As Passed by the House and Senate, Distribution by ECI Percentile, 2025,” July 3, 2025, <https://taxpolicycenter.org/model-estimates/T25-0229>.
- ⁸ Melissa Kollar and Zach Scherer, “Income in the United States: 2024,” Table B-5, U.S. Census Bureau, September 9, 2025, <https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2025/demo/p60-286.html>.
- ⁹ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, “2025 Research Supplemental Poverty Thresholds,” modified August 24, 2026, https://www.bls.gov/pir/spm/spm_thresholds_2025.htm.
- ¹⁰ Gbenga Ajilore, “The Economy Posed Challenges for Black Households and Black-Owned Businesses in 2025,” CBPP, February 3, 2026, <https://www.cbpp.org/blog/the-economy-posed-challenges-for-black-households-and-black-owned-businesses-in-2025>.
- ¹¹ Adam Bee and Jonathan Rothbaum, “Using Administrative Data to Evaluate Nonresponse Bias in the 2025 Current Population Survey Annual Social and Economic Supplement,” U.S. Census Bureau, September 2025, <https://www.census.gov/newsroom/blogs/research-matters/2025/09/administrative-data-nonresponse-bias-cps-asec.html>.
- ¹² Hansi Lo Wang, “A Trump push to cut ‘statistical noise’ could mean less data from the Census Bureau,” NPR, June 12, 2026, <https://www.npr.org/2026/06/12/nx-sl-5855734/census-bureau-data-differential-privacy>. Beth Jarosz, Jae June Lee, and Chris Dick, “How Will Methodology Restrictions Affect Demographic and Economic Data?” dataindex.us, August 12, 2026, <https://dataindex.us/newsletter/article/a804d4db-2f99-4037-a222-894cc5c609e4>.
- ¹³ Population Association of America *et al.*, “Joint Statement on Commerce’s Disclosure Avoidance for Statistical Products,” June 17, 2026, <https://www.populationassociation.org/viewdocument/joint-statement-on-commerces-disclosure-avoidance-for-statistical-products>.
- ¹⁴ U.S. Census Bureau, “Census Bureau Releases Schedule for Income, Poverty and Health Insurance Statistics and Updates About the American Community Survey Estimates,” August 4, 2026, <https://www.census.gov/newsroom/press-releases/2026/iphi-acs-media-advisory.html>.
- ¹⁵ In 2024, the correction raised the overall poverty rate from 12.9 percent to 13.0 percent. In 2019, the correction lowered the overall poverty rate by 0.1 percentage point (from 11.8 percent to 11.0 percent) but raised the poverty rate for renters by 0.5 percentage points. John Creamer, “Revising Supplemental Poverty Measure Estimates for 2019 to 2024,” U.S. Census Bureau, August 19, 2026, <https://www.census.gov/library/working-papers/2026/demo/sehsd-wp2026-17.html>.

-
- ¹⁶ Victoria Hunter Gibney and Cara Brumfield, "Federal Data Are Disappearing as Statistical Agencies Face Budget Cuts and Political Pressure," CBPP, September 29, 2025, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/poverty-and-inequality/federal-data-are-disappearing-as-statistical-agencies-face-budget>; dataindex.us, "Federal Data Terminations Tracker," August 17, 2026, <https://dataindex.us/terminations-tracker>.
- ¹⁷ Hansi Lo Wang, "Trump officials propose sweeping changes to the census that would reshape voting maps," NPR, September 9, 2026, <https://www.npr.org/2026/09/09/nx-s1-5845147/trump-us-census-citizenship-question-race-categories>; Federal Register Notice, "Decennial Census of the Population of Americans; Proposed Residence Criteria and Proposed Regulations for Demographic Questions," September 10, 2026, <https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2026-18481>.
- ¹⁸ Legal experts note that Congress originally debated and rejected a version of the 14th Amendment that would have apportioned representation in the House of Representatives by the number of "citizens," and voted instead to count "persons." Wendy R. Weiser and Sidney S. Rosdeitcher, "Brief of Amicus Curiae," Brennan Center, September 25, 2025, <https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/legal-work/Brennan%20Center%20Amicus%20Curiae%20Brief.pdf>.
- ¹⁹ Hansi Lo Wang, Jude Joffe-Block, Miles Parks, "Experts raise alarms over Census Bureau report Trump is touting on noncitizen voting," NPR, August 20, 2026, <https://www.npr.org/2026/08/19/nx-s1-5938799/trump-census-bureau-noncitizen-voting>. Amy O'Hara, "Dissecting the 'Beginning Analysis' of Noncitizen Voting," August 2026, <https://mdi.georgetown.edu/response-to-voter-record-analysis/>.
- ²⁰ Hansi Lo Wang, "Trump officials cut political interference ban after unusual Census Bureau report," NPR, August 31, 2026, <https://www.npr.org/2026/08/31/nx-s1-5948057/departments-commerce-census-bureau-scientific-integrity>.